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APPROPRIATION (CONSOLIDATED FUND) BILL (NO. 1) 2002 
Third Reading 

Resumed from 18 June. 

MR BIRNEY (Kalgoorlie) [12.13 pm]:  During the budget estimates committee process the Opposition was able 
to get hold of some information, particularly with regard to the police portfolio, that is relevant to Western 
Australians.  Leading up to the state election, the Australian Labor Party policy on police was to provide 250 
new police officers for Western Australia.  Everybody was trying to out-police each other in the lead-up to the 
election.  We promised a number of police and then the ALP promised a number of police and so it went on.  
The important point is the detail of what operational duties those 250 new police officers would be assuming.  I 
refer to Labor’s policy titled “more police, better policing in regional WA”, which states - 

A Gallop Labor Government will: 

•  boost police numbers by 250 officers over four years. 

These extra 250 officers will be deployed throughout the State, and will especially be targeted at known 
crime hot spots: 

There is nothing remarkable about the policy at this stage.  It goes on to state - 

•  115 will be deployed in Labor’s new Flying Squads . . .  

That is nearly half of the 250 new officers - 

•  50 officers will be deployed as Transit Police for the train system . . .  

My attention was drawn to those flying squads because at face value they would appear to be a relatively good 
idea.  One of those flying squads was designated for Bunbury and the other four were, at the time, yet to be 
committed.  This was not just some off-the-cuff statement made by the Labor Party during its election policy; it 
was a detailed policy that had been well thought through.  Labor’s “more police, better policing in regional WA” 
policy outlines exactly what would happen in those flying squads.  It further states that 115 officers would be 
deployed into the new flying squads and that -  

The squads will be permanent squads - 

That is a very important point.  

and will: 

•  be commanded by a Commissioned Officer; 

•  contain two Sergeants or Senior Sergeants to coordinate actual operations; 

•  have a minimum of 20 constables; 

•  be comprised of specially trained police; and  

•  be deployed by the Police Commissioner according to crime intelligence and operational need. 

The squads will saturate crime hot spots and target emerging crime and anti-social problems.  

The policy goes on to say that the reason for these permanent new flying squads was the need to alleviate the 
problems created by operations such as Operation Hard Drive, which operates from time to time and involves 
police officers from various police stations around the State - those officers form an occasional squad that 
saturates crime hot spots.  Explaining its election policy, the ALP said it was very concerned about the strain that 
was placed on existing police stations when operations - I think it used the words “high profile police blitzes” - 
were undertaken.  In response to that very problem, the Labor Party would introduce permanent flying squads 
that would then be capable of saturating these crime hot spots.  In the budget estimates committee I asked the 
minister whether those flying squads were operational and, if so, how many officers were in each squad and 
where were the squads located.  Her response was that no such squad existed at the moment.  We are now 18 
months or more into the term of this Labor Government.  This was a very detailed police policy.  Not only do we 
not have flying squads in Western Australia but also the minister refused to give me a forthright commitment 
that those flying squads would eventuate at some stage in the future.  As I said, one of those flying squads was 
committed to Bunbury.  Throughout the run-up to the last election Bunbury was a fairly willing recipient of a 
number of Labor Party initiatives, of which this was one, produced by Labor in an attempt to gain the seat of 
Bunbury.  Now we see in the Chamber the member for Bunbury, who was duly elected by the people of 
Bunbury.  I would like to know how many of the people who voted for this bloke first of all read this policy, and 
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decided they liked the idea of a flying squad for Bunbury, and then voted for the Labor Party candidate.  The 
member for Bunbury, during his speech in the third reading debate, might like to tell members what he thinks 
about the fact that Bunbury still does not have a permanent flying squad.  

The SPEAKER:  The speech of the member for Kalgoorlie is very interesting, but in the third reading debate on 
the budget he should really refer to an allocation.  He is drifting well away from what was intended for the third 
reading debate.  I am sure he will bring it back shortly by referring directly to the Bill.  

Mr BIRNEY:  I understand that I am not permitted to introduce any new information during the third reading 
debate, but this issue was covered at length during the Estimates Committee.  I wanted to know why that flying 
squad had not yet been established, particularly in Bunbury, given that the Budget Statements allude to the fact 
that 100 new police officers will be put on the beat during the following year.  It is incumbent on the member for 
Bunbury to explain to the House the reason that Bunbury does not have a flying squad  

Mr Dean:  I have already spoken in the third reading debate.  

Mr BIRNEY:  What a shame, because if I were the member for Bunbury, I would be very concerned about a 
Government that purports to offer something to the people in my electorate and then promptly does not do so.  

Mr Barron-Sullivan:  The member is wasting his time trying to get Labor members to act on behalf of their 
constituents.  The so-called country Labor members, including the member for Bunbury, will not stand up for 
their constituents.  

Mr BIRNEY:  I thank the member for Mitchell.  I have had a number of discussions with him on this very issue.  
He is also rightly concerned about crime levels in Bunbury, and that the Labor Party has not provided that flying 
squad, as it said it would do in its pre-election policy. 

The Labor Government has kept its promise to introduce a transit police unit on our public transport system.  I 
understand some 44 new police officers have been commissioned to work in the transit unit, and by the end of 
June or July that number will be 50.  This was promised in the Government’s pre-election policy documents.  I 
was drawn to page 760 of the Budget Statements, in particular to a survey about the number of people in Western 
Australia who feel safe in various places.  In 2000-01, 15 per cent of people felt safe while travelling on public 
transport at night.  It should be borne in mind that that was before the establishment of the police transit unit, 
consisting of some 50 police officers.  I do not know what the officers are paid these days, but I suspect it may 
be in the order of $40 000 a year, depending on their rank.  If that figure is multiplied by 50, it becomes a couple 
of million bucks a year, which would be the salary cost of the Perth transit unit.  It would rightly be expected that 
the percentage of people who feel safe while travelling on trains at night would increase quite dramatically when 
50 coppers in uniform were placed on those trains to protect the passengers.  However, the Labor Party does not 
appear to have much confidence in the new Perth transit unit, because in 2002-03, according to page 760 of the 
Budget Statements, it has budgeted for a one per cent increase in the number of people who feel safe on trains at 
night.  After spending about $2 million a year on 50 police officers for the Perth transit unit, the Government 
says that there will be a massive jump of one per cent in the number of people who feel safe while travelling on 
trains at night, from 15 per cent to 16 per cent!  I agree with the concept of creating a dedicated transit police 
unit.  It is a very good idea.  

Several members interjected.  

The SPEAKER:  It is clear that the member for Kalgoorlie does not want any interjections, and he has only five 
minutes left.  

Mr BIRNEY:  The Labor Party has a responsibility to explain how it arrived at the figure of 16 per cent of 
people feeling safe on trains at night, after expenditure of millions of dollars to create the Perth transit unit.   

Several members interjected.   

Mr BIRNEY:  From time to time, it is probably better for members to just sit and let people think they are a bit 
thick, rather than opening their mouths and actually proving it.   

I think I have made my point, and I am sure the Minister for Police will be very interested in providing the 
answer.  

Mr Whitely interjected.  

The SPEAKER:  Members! 

Mr BIRNEY:   The member for Roleystone is about as sharp as a bowling ball.  
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I move now to the issue of the police air wing.  Members will be aware of the tragic crash of the police Cessna 
310 aircraft in Newman some time ago, and they might also be aware that the Police Service has been sitting on 
an insurance cheque of some $273 000 for that aeroplane.  A few months ago the Minister for Police advised the 
House that the Police Service was undertaking a panel roster system, under which a number of different 
companies would provide a plane for the Police Service to use, and at that time there was no need for a new 
aircraft.  I put some questions on notice to the Minister for Police about two months ago, and I have yet to 
receive any answers.  I asked whether the minister could guarantee that all the planes owned by all those 
companies participating in the police panel roster were certified for dangerous goods, and whether the minister 
could guarantee that one plane and a pilot would always be available for the use of the Police Service.  The 
Government seems to have changed its mind about owning a plane to carry out the duties previously carried out 
by the Cessna 310, because it came to light during the estimates hearings that the Police Service would be 
replacing that plane, at the cost of about $350 000.  I cannot help but wonder whether the questions I put on 
notice to the minister two months ago - which remain unanswered - about the provision of a plane and dangerous 
goods certification, might have had some influence on the final decision of the minister to purchase a new plane.  

I was very pleased to participate in the budget estimates debate, albeit I did not manage to ask the number of 
questions I wanted to ask because of a number of well-worded dorothy dixers from the Government.  Most of 
my questions therefore were not asked.  I nonetheless managed to tease out some information from the 
Government, and I am happy to share that information with the members in this place today. 

MR McGOWAN (Rockingham - Parliamentary Secretary) [12.30 pm]:  It is a pleasure to contribute to this last 
stage of the debate.  As part of my contribution, I will refer to the Premier’s budget, particularly federal affairs, 
and the budget of the Minister for Consumer and Employment Protection and his responsibility for the 
declaration of public holidays.  I will make a few constructive suggestions on a major economic issue across 
Australia that I believe would improve our education systems and the sense of nationalism in our country.  I 
suggest that consideration be given nationally to the dates of public holidays, why school terms in different 
States do not line up, and why we do not celebrate the date on which Australia became a nation; that is, 1 
January.   

I will refer to the federal affairs budget in the Premier’s portfolio and put forward some constructive suggestions 
for adoption nationally.  The first relates to the fact that the States and Territories in Australia commemorate a 
number of public holidays on different days, and I will refer to the dates for 2002.  Western Australia celebrates 
Labour Day on 4 March, while South Australia celebrates it on 7 October.  It is common for these holidays to be 
celebrated on different days in each State.  Tasmania celebrates Labour Day on 11 March; Victoria on 11 March; 
New South Wales on 7 October; the ACT on 7 October; and Queensland on 6 May.  There are, therefore, four 
separate days on which Labour Day is celebrated.  It is unusual that Labour Day be celebrated on different days 
in each State.   

Western Australia commemorates the Queen’s birthday by a public holiday on 30 September, whereas the 
remainder of the country commemorates it on 10 June.  I tried to work out why Western Australia 
commemorates the Queen’s birthday on a day different from the other States.  It is determined by the Minister 
for Consumer and Employment Protection, according to the Public and Bank Holidays Act 1972 and the dates 
published in the Government Gazette each year.  The Queen was born on 21 April, but nationally her birthday is 
commemorated on 10 June.  I thought, therefore, that the public holiday for the Queen’s birthday might relate to 
Queen Victoria, who was the reigning sovereign at the time Australia became a nation; however her birthday 
was on 24 May.  I then thought that it may have related to the Queen Mother, who was the Queen at one stage, 
but her birthday was 30 March.   

Points of Order 

Mr BARRON-SULLIVAN:  I seek your guidance, Mr Acting Speaker.  The Speaker, who was in the Chair 
recently, made it clear to the member for Kalgoorlie that the third reading debate must relate specifically to the 
budget papers; I am intrigued as to how on earth this speech does so.  

Mr McGOWAN:  I am referring to the allocations to the Premier and the Minister for Consumer and 
Employment Protection, who has the responsibility for determining when public holidays should fall, under the 
Appropriation (Consolidated Fund) Bill (No. 1).  I remind the member for Mitchell that the debate on the budget 
has been broad and many opposition members have had an opportunity to speak about their needs with a great 
deal of equanimity from the Government.   

The ACTING SPEAKER (Mr McRae):  That is not pertinent to the point of order.  I note the argument of the 
member for Rockingham.  Member for Mitchell, the Speaker, who was in the Chair prior to my assuming this 
position, drew the attention of the member for Kalgoorlie to the fact that reading from a Labor Party policy 
document that existed prior to the last state election was not connected in any way that he could understand to 
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the appropriation Bills.  That matter is substantially different from the member for Rockingham’s reference to 
the portfolio responsibilities of the Premier on federal affairs.  Although I accept that the matter is out on the 
edge of the envelope, it is nonetheless connected and the point of order is not made. 

Debate Resumed 

Mr McGOWAN:  I made a mistake when I said the Queen Mother’s birthday was on 30 March; it was 4 August.  
Throughout Australia the Queen’s birthday and Labour Day are celebrated on different days.  We celebrate other 
public holidays that are specific to various geographic locations; for instance, Western Australia celebrates 
Foundation Day on 3 June, which is the date on which Governor Stirling established the Swan River colony.  
There would be a great deal of difficulty changing the date of public holidays that are specific to geographic 
locations.   

I suggest that we take a national approach to these two public holidays.  It would involve a simple economic 
reform that would be easy to achieve.  Members need only talk to people who work in the financial markets to 
realise the difficulties they face when this State celebrates a public holiday and the stock exchanges in the 
eastern States are open.  The issue is broader than that and relates to all areas of banking, business, government 
and the military.  Trying to make contact with people in other States on days when the public holidays do not 
line up causes unnecessary aggravation and economic difficulties to businesses across the country.  Some 
universities in this State do not recognise some of WA’s public holidays; for example, the University of Western 
Australia and, I think, Murdoch University.  Students are required to attend university, as are employees, on 
those public holidays when the rest of the State is celebrating them.  It would be a simple change to line up our 
public holidays and it would provide economic benefits for the entire country.  For the life of me, I cannot work 
out why we do not celebrate the Queen’s birthday on her birthday or why we do not celebrate Labour Day closer 
to 1 May, which is when it should be.   

Mr Bradshaw:  Do you support daylight saving? 

Mr McGOWAN:  I do support daylight saving, but that is not the issue I am talking about. 

I also talked in the estimates committee hearings about school terms.  A number of people have been moved 
interstate to my constituency, as have a number of people moved to expanding towns in the north of the State.  
Western Australia has massive interstate migration.  Many people who move here have children.  However, the 
school terms differ throughout the country.  School terms in States such as Victoria and New South Wales do not 
coincide with our school terms.  That creates unnecessary problems for parents who move here who want to 
ensure that their children do not miss out on any schooling.  The lack of uniformity of the holiday period means 
that children who move here with their parents can miss weeks of school.  The same applies to families who 
move east.  A simple change could be made to align our school terms to ensure that our children are not 
disadvantaged.  However, dispensation could apply in some circumstances.  In some areas the school term 
commences late in January because of the heat.  In western New South Wales the school term commences 
slightly later so that school children are not sitting in hot classrooms in the middle of summer.  A national 
approach should be taken to those two issues.  I think most people throughout the country are perplexed about 
why that has not already occurred.  If the difference is due to state patriotism that is flawed reasoning.  We 
should overcome false patriotism whereby things are done differently simply for the sake of it.  We should do 
these things to improve our economy and our children’s education.  

As I said, it is not possible to alter the dates of some public holidays such as Foundation Day in Western 
Australia or Proclamation Day in South Australia.  Canberra Day is celebrated in the ACT, which I presume 
celebrates the day when the ACT or Canberra was established.  However, alteration to the other public holidays 
would be an easy economic reform that we should undertake. 

Ms Quirk:  Is it appropriate that we commemorate Foundation Day, bearing in mind it symbolises chopping 
down a tree which, in this day and age, is not appropriate? 

Mr McGOWAN:  From a strictly parochial point of view, Captain Stirling arrived first at Garden Island in the 
electorate of Rockingham and established the first colony within proximity of the Swan River.  I think the day 
that Captain Stirling arrived at Garden Island should be our commemorative holiday, but I am sure many 
members will not agree with me, particularly the member for Perth. 

Mr Ripper:  We should celebrate federation day. 

Mr McGOWAN:  One of the most important unrecognised days on our national calendar is 1 January 1901, the 
day on which Australia became a nation.  I do not recommend that we change the date that we celebrate 
Australia Day.  That issue has been well and truly debated; albeit, it was the day Captain Phillips established 
New South Wales.  The day Australia became a nation was 1 January 1901.  I do not recommend an extra public 
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holiday be proclaimed, but I recommend that day be known as “Unity Day”.  It should not be known as our 
national day, which the Premier has indicated should be Anzac Day.  We should celebrate the magnificent 
achievement of the States joining together as a nation.   

The lead up to our unification in 1901 was an enormous achievement.  It would be beyond us these days.  
Conferences and referenda were held throughout Australia.  Western Australia’s referendum was held, I think, 
on 31 July 1900 and it was passed by a two to one majority.  If I remember correctly, approximately 26 
electorates voted in favour of federation and 18 electorates voted against it.  The vote was 44 800 in favour and 
19 691 against.  A great federalist and nationalist, Lord John Forrest, supported Western Australia becoming part 
of this nation.  

I do not often say that people in the United States do things better than people in Australia.  However, they 
celebrate their nationhood better than we do.  They are staunchly patriotic.  We should acknowledge our 
unification on 1 January 1901; it is a magnificent Australian achievement.  We did it in a way that other 
countries could not do it.  Federal movements almost everywhere else in the world, particularly in Italy and the 
United Kingdom, were won at the price of enormous bloodshed.  However, Australia managed to achieve it 
through a peaceful, democratic, sympathetic and constructive process.  If we asked people in the streets of our 
city or any other place in Australia, we would probably find that fewer than one in 10 people know how 
federation occurred.  I am gratified that so many people understand why we celebrate Anzac Day.  However, I 
am not gratified that so many people have little knowledge of that other great national achievement in 1901.  

As part of the process of aligning our public holidays, particularly the Queen’s Birthday and Labour Day 
holidays and our school terms throughout Australia, I urge that 1 January be marked on the national calendar as 
“Unity Day”.  It would acknowledge our patriotic role as Australians and our magnificent achievement of joining 
together as Australians. 

MR BARRON-SULLIVAN (Mitchell - Deputy Leader of the Opposition) [12.46 pm]:  We have heard a great 
deal of talk about this budget in recent weeks.  The Government has been very keen to put out its message that it 
is running an austere budget, that it is taking a tough position on government expenditure and that, overall, it is a 
responsible financial manager.  I remind members that the budget is not about only this year’s finances.  It 
embraces a number of years’ finances, revenue, expenditure, debt, borrowings and so forth. 

We must consider the figures for not only this year but also the previous year and years to come.  In doing so, the 
situation appears very interesting: the Government’s claims are completely unfounded.  It is easy to determine 
from the budget papers that this Government is responsible for some of the biggest spending increases we have 
seen in many years and for a very substantial increase in revenue at the direct expense of taxpayers and the 
broader community.  We are able to determine the situation simply because the previous Government introduced 
a very important provision for financial accountability in Western Australia.  It introduced an arrangement 
whereby before each election Treasury provides an up-to-date analysis of the budget situation.  It was provided 
prior to the election in February 2001.  A document indicates clearly the budget situation in not only that 
financial year but also the forthcoming years.  A comparison of that document with the latest budget documents 
reveals some very significant information.  First, it shows that over the term of the Gallop Government to 2004-
05, cumulative expenditure in this State will blow out by $2.8545 billion.  Over the full term of this Government, 
total revenue growth will be $3.6835 billion.  That is almost $3.7 billion in revenue growth and more than 
$2.8 billion in expenditure growth.  The Government would have us believe that it is a low-spending, low-taxing 
Government.  On the face of it, the increase in the operating expenditure in this year’s budget of 1.8 per cent 
does not look too bad.  However, the fine print and the Government’s overall budget strategy shows that that is 
not the case.  Last year the Government had a massive blow-out in expenditure and revenue.  The Government 
introduced huge tax increases and imposed big operating spending increases.  That was a trick used by the Burke 
Government in the 1980s.  In the first year of office the Government jacks up taxes and spending and holds those 
levels throughout its term of office.  That way there are enormous cumulative taxation revenue gains that enable 
high levels of spending to be sustained.  That is exactly what we have seen in this case.   

The difference between expenditure at the time of the pre-election statement, when expenditure was to be around 
$10.1 billion in 2001, and this financial year shows that each year the Government has allowed the expenditure 
to increase.  By the time the 2001-02 budget was brought down in September, the projected expenditure of 
$10.1 billion had become almost $10.3 billion.  Three months later, the December mid-year review showed that 
expenditure had been forecast to increase to more than $10.4 billion, which is roughly how much it was at the 
time of the 2002-03 budget.  Cumulatively, across the four years of this Gallop Government, expenditure will 
blow-out by more than $2.8 billion.   

I will refer to the 1.8 per cent increase in the operating expenditure this year.  The Government jacked up 
spending last year and it is sustaining that high level of expenditure not only for this year, but also for next year, 
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the following year and the year after that.  On the face of it, the increase in expenditure of 1.8 per cent is an 
increase on a massive rise in the last financial year.  However, that figure does not tell the whole story.  The 
detail shows that a number of commonwealth appropriations are funded through the state budget but are not 
direct state government programs.  For example, the Commonwealth Government funds the first home buyers 
scheme through the state budget.  When the federal budget reduces funding to that scheme or any number of 
others that it funds through our budget, the expenditure bottom line of the state budget looks better.  However, 
the cut has no bearing whatsoever on government policy.  Reducing the first home buyers scheme was not the 
State Government’s responsibility, but it benefits from that cut by a slightly lower total expenditure figure on the 
State Government’s books.   

When just three commonwealth programs are adjusted for that budget anomaly, the 1.8 per cent increase in 
spending becomes a four per cent increase in spending.  If we had more time, we could look more thoroughly at 
the budget papers and drag out more information from the Government.  We would probably find that the figure 
of four per cent could be increased even more.  The increase in government expenditure is likely to be more than 
1.8 per cent; it is possibly a four per cent increase, or more.  That figure comes on the back of a significant 
increase in expenditure last year.   

This year the Government conducted a business tax review.  Recently, the Treasurer said that the Government 
would not cut taxes.  Of course, he did not say that the Government had already jacked them up by a couple of 
hundred million dollars.  We commend the fact that some businesses at the bottom end of the payroll tax scale 
have been allowed to slip out of the payroll tax net.  However, payroll tax rates have been increased for a 
substantial number of businesses in this State, particularly those small and medium-sized businesses that employ 
20 to 60 people.  In some cases, their payroll tax will increase by 16 per cent.  That increase came about as a 
result of a review of taxes on business that was supposed to be beneficial to those businesses.   

Despite having pushed the southern rail project out of the forward estimates and despite its broken promises of 
when it would build and how it would fund the railway in order to patch up the budget situation, the State’s 
credit rating is on the razor’s edge as a result of the Government’s four-year strategy.  Standard and Poor’s, the 
international organisation that assesses credit ratings, has made it clear that we are skating on very thin ice.  On 
29 May, Standard and Poor’s Associate Director of Public Finance Ratings, Mr Brendan Flynn, said that 
Queensland and New South Wales were pretty safe, that Victoria had done well and that the ACT and Tasmania 
were both on track.  However, at the bottom of his statement, he said that Western Australia’s credit rating had 
the biggest risk of being downgraded.  At this stage, Western Australia has a AAA credit rating.  The Western 
Australian Government has not left much of a safety buffer.  A media release by Standard and Poor’s makes the 
point that the Government can afford a slippage of about only $200 million to remain below the magical 45 per 
cent limit that may determine whether we lose the AAA rating.   

Ms MacTiernan interjected. 

Mr BARRON-SULLIVAN:  Only a couple of months ago the Chief Executive Officer of the Water Corporation 
indicated that a debt blow-out of around $100 million would mean that Western Australia would lose its AAA 
credit rating.  That is how fine the balance in this State is.  That is why the Minister for Planning and 
Infrastructure is desperately trying to interject at the moment.  She would be more than happy to see her pet train 
project delayed to make the Treasurer’s job that much easier.  Imagine if the Government had begun to build the 
railway on time.  We would have lost the AAA rating and incurred a massive blow-out in debt.  Silly me, we 
already have.  The budget papers show a blow-out in net debt of $2 billion under this Government.  What a 
record!  We must ask what it is all for.   

I refer members to the Economic and Fiscal Outlook.  The backbenchers who are droning on should read it.  I 
will remind them of what the Government’s budget strategy is delivering to the people of this State.  For the first 
time in recent years that anyone on this side of the House can remember, public investment expenditure accounts 
for absolutely nothing when determining the gross state product.  In other words, of the factors that drive 
economic growth in this State, public investment expenditure is zero this year, and next year it will be a negative 
figure.  Unemployment is locked in at 6.25 per cent over the forward estimates.  There is nothing positive in the 
budget that would dramatically reduce unemployment.  The Government has no economic strategy to drive 
down unemployment.  The Treasury budget papers tell that story.  

The Government is saying that $87 billion worth of business projects is contemplated.  The Treasury documents 
do not seem to show that much of that will come to fruition.  The Government’s budget documents show that 
growth in business investment in this State will decline significantly in every forward estimate year.  We will 
wear the pain of a massive blow-out in debt under this Government and our kids will be burdened with it for 
years to come.  The blow-out is $2 billion, which does not include the pet railway project.  When that is factored 
in, net debt goes through the roof.  This Government has an extra $2.8 billion of extra net expenditure, and for 
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what?  Unemployment will not be reduced, expenditure on capital works will go through the floor, and the 
growth of business investment will be negative for every year that this budget covers.   

Mr Ripper:  Let us look at the question of additional expenditure.  Some $1.345 billion of that is in health.  
Would you not have that happen? 

Mr BARRON-SULLIVAN:  Let us look at health.  The Government has increased expenditure in the health 
area.  Hospital bypasses have increased massively.  The Government is gutting health services in the country.  
The Government is decimating a range of services in country Western Australia.  It is reducing the road funding 
by around $300 million.  The so-called country Labor people would not know what has hit their areas.  Not one 
major road program is projected for this year.  The Treasurer should talk to people in Main Roads about what is 
happening.  The Government has gutted around $55 million from the vital sewerage infill program.  A massive 
blow-out in debt and a huge blow-out in spending is occurring for absolutely nothing. 

MS SUE WALKER (Nedlands) [1.02 pm]:  In my speech during the second reading debate I referred 
extensively to matters relating to my electorate; for instance, the resurfacing of Stirling Highway and the 
difficulty that residents were having in crossing the road.  In particular I referred to a photograph on the front 
page of The West Australian of a young woman called Christina Angle with her baby, who were stuck on an old 
concrete central island, trying to cross the highway with enormous amounts of traffic passing on either side.  I 
am pleased to say that after a bit of lobbying that situation appears to have been rectified.  New surfacing has 
been done at very little cost to the Government.  I am looking forward to new bollards being put in place, painted 
markings on the road and the widening of the concrete median islands.   

I also raised the issue of the Government’s subsuming the community policing fund into the crime prevention 
bureau and the effect that that had for the first time ever on the programs run by Nick Steel, who is the local 
police officer at Shenton College.  I will be asking a question on this.  I notice that in April a large amount of 
funds were directed to Labor-held seats, such as Fremantle, I think Collie and maybe Bunbury.  I stand to be 
corrected.  I will be looking to see whether the western suburbs expenditure has been deliberately cut by a very 
petty amount while funds are being directed to Labor seats.  That is unfair when cuts are being made to programs 
to assist children who are having difficulties.   

I referred to Nedlands Police Station in my speech.  The member for Albany, who is in the Chamber, spoke 
about Albany getting a new Police Station.  The member might correct me.   

Mrs Roberts:  That is right.  It is a scandal that your Government left it for so many years. 

Ms SUE WALKER:  I believe that the Minister for Police will look at the scandalous state of the police stations 
in the western suburbs.  I hope that she is able to visit them and let us know that male police officers will not 
have to share toilets with female police officers and suspects, which is happening now.  I do not believe that any 
new stations have been built in the western suburbs for many years.  They are in an appalling state.  I hope the 
minister will be able to give us some good news about that.   

I also hope some light can be shed on why the Hollywood ward of the City of Nedlands has had the 
undergrounding of its power delayed for many years until 2008.  It is ridiculous.  Perhaps the Government will 
be able to assist me by answering the questions I send.   

To date I have not received a response from the Minister for Education on the appalling state of the Hollywood 
Senior High School site.  I have heard no word about the danger of the site.  Anyone can see how it has been run 
down, that nothing has been done and that it poses a threat to people’s health, including that of the kids who visit 
the site.  I hope that I will be shown the courtesy of a reply.   

One of my shadow portfolios is tourism.  On 22 May during my contribution to the second reading debate I 
looked for measures in the Treasurer’s budget speech which related to tourism.  I said that the budget speech 
showed how much the Government thought of tourism and the hospitality industry by its complete lack of any 
statement of any significance on tourism.  The tourism industry is very unhappy about this Government’s 
lacklustre performance in the promotion and marketing of tourism in this State.  We never seem to hear a peep 
out of anyone saying what a wonderful State Western Australia is, how lucky we are to live here and how we 
should be promoting it.  People should be talking all the time about the star attractions of this State.  One 
wonders if the Minister for Tourism knows how to spell the word.   

Several members interjected. 

The DEPUTY SPEAKER:  Order! 

Ms SUE WALKER:  The tourism industry wants this Government to get serious.  It wants the Government to 
tell the people of Western Australia how much the tourism industry contributes to the economy, how much it 
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affects the jobs of the young and how it has a ripple effect on business in this State.  Government members 
probably do not know, and that is why they cannot say it.   

An example of the complete incompetence of this Government, of its lack of intent and inability to deal with 
tourism properly, is the way it has dealt with the hard issues at Coral Bay.  I really must laugh at the ridiculous 
comments that the Minister for the Environment comes out with on Coral Bay.  The minister still believes she is 
in the schoolyard, making prefect-like, little-girl statements, trying to suggest that she has a handle on the issue.  
It is very clear from debate in this House that, having visited the Coral Bay area shortly after being elected and 
having been told of the issues, she came back to Perth and forgot about it until I prompted her about the 
appalling conditions there about which everyone is concerned.   

Standing here in Parliament and being able to reel off the names of stakeholders in an attempt to impress is not 
the same as taking action.  Some time ago in this House I raised the appalling conditions at Coral Bay.  The 
minister had the gall to say in this House on 12 June - 

. . . we on this side of the House have been concerned that Coral Bay should be managed in an 
environmentally sustainable manner. 

The minister may have been concerned, but her remarks are merely platitudes.  People must walk the talk, and 
she is not doing that.  What has the Government done to clean up the mess in Coral Bay?  What is it doing to 
rehabilitate Bills Bay - not the settlement, but the bay itself?  I read a letter in The West Australian yesterday that 
said all there is to say about the tragedy of this bay.  I will read it to members because I know that many 
members on the other side cannot read.  It is headed “Resort offers coral hope” and reads -  

In 1975 I had the good fortune to break down in my little aluminium dinghy just off Mauds Landing.  
There was nothing for it but to row back to the Coral Bay Hotel and the shortest route was across Bills 
Bay. 
There were three of us in the dinghy and to make the rowing easier, I and another snorkelled alongside.  
It was a quite magical experience. 
Bills Bay then was a magnificent coral garden dominated by a staghorn forest more than three metres 
high. 
In 1995 I swam out about 500m from the Coral Bay beach.  The bottom was a sandy desert with a few 
half-decayed bommies here and there. 
On shore where there had once been nothing but a hotel, a small caravan site and a shop with one fuel 
pump, a tacky tourist township had spawned.   
Bills Bay grew to be Coral Bay because the inshore lagoon coral was unique; the only place in Australia 
where you could swim 25m from a mainland beach to a coral garden.  I assume Coral Bay’s growth in 
that 20 years has been responsible for its destruction.  It is now a stretch of lagoon much like any other.  

I tried to convey that to the minister in this House.  I tried to do her job for her; I tried to tell her what she could 
do immediately.  What happened?  My advice was totally ignored.  Things could be done to assist with the 
rehabilitation of this bay, such as cleaning the rubbish dump site.  I do not know whether any members opposite 
have been to the area, but plastic bags from the rubbish dump at the entrance to town fly over to the turtles’ 
nesting area and they eat them.  The Government has been silent on that.  There has been silence on the 
immediate ban on boats going over the coral day and night, seven days a week, and breaking down that coral.  
Nothing has been done about taking tourist signs off the beach side of Coral Bay and putting educational 
material on those signs.  The Government could do some things cheaply.  It has given no thought to those ideas; 
it has no imagination, vision or initiative.  A representative from the Department of Conservation and Land 
Management could be based there.  A little wooden shack could be built for a ranger or someone else to talk to 
and educate people, and to monitor the bay so that it is rehabilitated.  The minister keeps telling us about who 
she has set up to look at things, but nothing gets done.  On 12 June she talked about the increased number of 
rangers, but I went up there and spoke to the one ranger who travels 140 miles there and back every day.  The 
minister has employed a ranger on a 0.4 basis.  I cannot see a vast improvement in that.  They are struggling.  I 
know that CALM has no confidence in the minister and feels that she is doing nothing to protect what was once 
one of the State’s most beautiful tourism spots.  

Mr Ripper:  What is your evidence for that statement?  

Ms SUE WALKER:  Has the Treasurer been there?   

Several members interjected. 
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Ms SUE WALKER:  Nothing has been done to facilitate the coral spawning since 80 per cent of the coral and 
one million fish were killed.  I refer to page 11326 of Hansard of 12 June, and the minister’s statement that -  

We are also looking very seriously at the other issues in Coral Bay, including the moorings, to try to 
make it a better place and to prevent any environmental damage at that site. 

She further stated -  

We take Coral Bay and its environmental considerations seriously.  We get our facts straight, and we 
make sure that we take action.  We are protecting that environment. 

What is the Government doing?  How is it protecting that environment?  There is no mention of taking cars off 
the beaches or of looking at pollution measures.  There is no mention of boats dragging across the coral.  There 
are no initiatives or new ideas.  What is the Government doing about the anchors that are around the coral?  
There is no mention of establishing a CALM building.  The Government is not addressing the health hazards 
from the rubbish dump.  There is not one word about protecting the turtles that are eating the rubbish bags that 
fly over from the rubbish dump.  Nothing has been said about the chains that are wrapped around the coral.  I 
have put about 70 questions on notice to the minister and have not yet received one response.  The gross 
mismanagement of Coral Bay is directly attributable to the minister.  She has the power to cheaply rehabilitate 
the area, but she is inept.  She did not go there and think about the issue, listen to CALM staff, locals and the 
ranger or show some leadership.  She went there with Geoff Gallop and then came into the Parliament and 
giggled at the thought of him being surrounded by scantily clad women on the beach.  I refer to page 11137 of 
Hansard of 23 May and my grievance to the minister that -  

The minister could have done several things in relation to Coral Bay.  She could have done an 
immediate assessment of the coral damage and the fish deaths caused by the sewage that is leaking into 
the bay.  She could have put a ban on boats entering the bay.  She could have immediately taken all the 
advertising material off the beach side of Coral Bay and put up education material for tourists to help in 
relation to rehabilitating the area.  She could have ordered a report to be done on the nutrient levels in 
the bay and the impact of the sewage leachates and fertilisers used on the lawns at Coral Bay on the 
marine environment.  The minister could have introduced legislation much sooner.  Officers from the 
Department of Conservation and Land Management are not there very often because they have to travel 
down from Exmouth. 

What has been done?  Rather than doing anything, the minister organised a publicity stunt that did not address 
the rehabilitation requirements of the Bills Bay area.  I urge the minister, the Treasurer and this Government to 
take this matter seriously.  The minister should tell us what action will be taken, not what groups she has had 
going for nearly 18 months that are doing nothing.  

MR JOHNSON (Hillarys) [1.14 pm]:  I will try to make my comments brief.  I am sure I will achieve that if my 
good friend and colleague the member for Armadale leaves me alone and I get the protection of the Chair.  The 
member for Armadale actually called the member for Kalgoorlie a chicken this morning, but she did not hear my 
interjection that she was no chicken. 

Ms MacTiernan:  That is so funny! 

Mr JOHNSON:  I thought it was very funny.  Quite a few people laughed. 

Ms MacTiernan:  I am brave and courageous, unlike you.  

Mr JOHNSON:  No.  The minister is not a chicken.  Anyway, I digress.  I concede that Madam Deputy Speaker 
wishes me to get back to the third reading stage of the Appropriation (Consolidated Fund) Bill (No. 1).  During 
the estimates committee hearings I asked for some supplementary information on a matter concerning my 
shadow portfolio responsibility for community development and seniors interests because I could not get the 
answer during that committee.  I received that supplementary information yesterday or the day before.  I asked 
for a detailed breakdown of the budget for seniors interests because I could not see from the budget papers how 
the Government was really taking care of the seniors of this State.  The positive ageing policy has been reduced 
over the years, certainly since 2000-01, by quite a substantial amount.  I am concerned about the ageing 
population.  Some members of this Chamber are getting near that stage of life.  Some people might say that I am 
getting near that time of life.   

Mr Ripper:  The Liberal backbench has an ageing population problem.  

Mr JOHNSON:  No.  I was a bit disturbed that no funding increase has been allocated to this important area, 
which involves the senior citizens of our State.  The supplementary information I received states -  
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The budget allocated to Seniors Interests totals $3,986,581 in 2002-03 while estimated expenditure in 
2001-02 is $3,912, 838.   

There is obviously a small increase in dollar terms in that area but, if inflation is taken into account, there is a 
definite cut.  What worried me more was that the supplementary information goes on to say -  

The budget is split across three new outputs: 

Output 1 - Community Development   $1,909,756 

Output 3 - Positive Ageing Policy   $1,241,585  

Output 5 - Volunteering Policy & Coordination $ 835,240 

The final output is the one to which I take exception.  Why would seniors interests be put into output 5 under 
volunteering policy and coordination? 

Mr McRae:  Did you look at the program statements for that?  

Mr JOHNSON:  It is difficult to find in the budget papers what that means, because volunteering is volunteering 
for all people in this State.  The minister is going to introduce a Bill today -  

Mr McRae:  I imagine that it would include meals on wheels.  

Mr JOHNSON:  I would not necessarily say that is correct. 

Mr McRae:  You don’t think so? 

Mr JOHNSON:  No; I do not think that is correct. 

Mr McRae:  I have not read that particular program statement.  

Mr JOHNSON:  I have tried to find it in the budget papers.  There is no specific item.  That is why I asked for 
the breakdown.  Neither the minister nor her advisers could give me the answer on the day.   

That is why such information had to be provided by way of supplementary information.  Volunteering policy and 
coordination applies to volunteering throughout Western Australia and is not specific to Western Australia’s 
senior citizens.  What else will the Government put in the budget allocations for seniors interests - child welfare?  
Community development covers many areas and not just seniors’ interests.  If I were a cynical person, which I 
am not, I would suggest that the figures have been fudged.  Different areas have been moved around.  When 
asked questions, the Government can call those areas whatever it likes.  The money that has been allocated for 
senior citizens is not easy to find in the Budget Statements.  If I could not find such information, and if the 
minister and her advisers could not find it during the estimates committee, how on earth is the public expected to 
find the money that has been allocated for senior citizens?  The Department for Community Development has 
provided me with supplementary information; however, for the life of me, I do not understand how it can include 
seniors’ interests in volunteering policy and coordination.  If the member for Riverton is correct - he suggested 
that meals on wheels was included - then that is fine.  However, why is that not specifically stated in the Budget 
Statements?  As I said earlier, volunteering is part of the minister’s portfolio.  However, volunteering will not 
help senior citizens, nor does it relate to the volunteering that senior citizens may undertake throughout the State.  
Volunteering refers to the volunteering carried out by any Western Australian who attempts to help his or her 
fellow human being.   

One of the pages I received as part of the supplementary information reveals that there has been a decrease in 
expenditure.  The estimated expenditure for output 1 in 2001-02 was $537 799; however, the target for 2002-03 
is $516 941.  That decrease is quite substantial.  In output 3, the estimated expenditure for 2001-02 was 
$1 060 472.  The target for 2002-03 is $1 019 342.  That is a heck of a shortfall for an area that has an expanding 
population.  The latest census statistics reveal that our ageing population is increasing.  The Government should 
put in place policy initiatives and facilities that will assist our burgeoning senior citizens population.  However, 
the Government is spending less money.  I have grave doubts that it will succeed in this area.  Under output 5, 
the estimated amount for volunteering policy and coordination is $832 529; however, the target figure for 2002-
03 is only $835 240.  An increase of less than $3 000 is not much of a commitment.  After considering the 
supplementary information, I have reservations about the Government’s allocation for seniors’ interests.  I hope 
that the minister will be able to explain to me why seniors’ interests are included in the volunteering output.  I do 
not think that the Treasurer, who is in the Chamber, knows what I am talking about.   

Mr Ripper:  It is true that I do not have a handle on the precise composition of every output in the budget.   
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Mr JOHNSON:  I accept that.  I would not expect the Treasurer to have precise knowledge about all the outputs.  
Perhaps the Treasurer can refer to my contribution after it has been printed in Hansard - it makes for such 
scintillating reporting -  

Mr Ripper:  Every Friday I make it a priority to read the member’s Hansard contribution.   

Ms MacTiernan:  He has received complaints because he spends so much time in bed reading the member’s 
Hansard contributions.   

Mr Ripper:  Yes, I have received such complaints.   

Mr JOHNSON:  Is that right?  I have never heard that one.  I am flattered that the Treasurer reads my 
contributions.   

I would like the Treasurer and the Minister for Community Development, Women’s Interests, Seniors and Youth 
to look into this matter.  I would also like to be provided with more detailed information about the volunteering 
policy and coordination output, and why it includes an allocation for senior citizens.  The Opposition cannot 
challenge the allocation for senior citizens because the Government can say that it is included in another 
portfolio area.  It is pretty poor that the department has fudged the figures in an attempt to disguise that it is 
cutting the budget.  If we put the volunteering policy and coordination output to one side, there is $835 000.  
That is close to $1 million, which is a lot of money.  How can such money be allocated for seniors’ interests 
when it appears under the banner of volunteering?  It should be substantiated with specific details.   

Mr Ripper:  The department chose to have that particular output structure.  The member might argue whether it 
should have one or two outputs for the area, but that was its choice.   

Mr JOHNSON:  I will argue that point.  The minister deals with volunteering as a part of her portfolio, and later 
today she will introduce legislation dealing with this issue.  However, she is also responsible for the seniors 
portfolio.  If the minister cannot show me the precise budget allocation for seniors’ interests, we have a serious 
problem.  The supplementary information that I received does not provide such information.  That concerns me, 
and it should also concern the Treasurer.  The Treasurer is a decent person and a decent Treasurer.  As I have 
stated in the past, I have a lot of time and respect for the Treasurer.  Because I have made complimentary 
remarks about the Treasurer, I am sure he will read Hansard, act on my concerns, and ensure that the Minister 
for Community Development, Women’s Interests, Seniors and Youth provides me and the Parliament - the 
supplementary information is also for the Legislative Assembly - with a more detailed explanation.  If I am 
wrong, then I will accept that I am wrong.  I am not accusing anybody of anything; I am saying that there is a 
fudge in the budget papers.  There is no clear indication of where that very important area of seniors’ interests is 
in that part of the budget.  

MS HODSON-THOMAS (Carine) [1.29 pm]:  I intend to make a few brief remarks about the estimates 
hearings.  The estimates hearings ran quite smoothly, and I congratulate the chairmen who took part in them.  I 
did not take a great role in the estimates hearings; however, I filled in for the member for Greenough and spent 
one hour in the Chair.   

I will make a couple of remarks about the off-budget items that I was unable to pursue during the estimates 
hearings.  I am talking specifically about the southern rail link, and I found it very difficult to scrutinise that rail 
project.  It is incumbent upon the Government to allow that process to happen.  I encourage the Treasurer to 
seriously consider that matter for next year’s estimates committees, particularly as the southern rail project will 
eventually come under the responsibility of what will be known as the Western Australian Transit Authority.  I 
know I am not supposed to raise new material at the third reading stage, but I understand that that authority will 
take over the responsibility for a number of aspects that relate to public transport, including school buses, taxis 
and small charter vehicles.  In that respect, I hope that the opportunity to ask questions during estimates hearings 
will be made available to the Opposition.  As I said, I had some concerns about not being able to do that.  I 
respect the minister’s position in reprioritising expenditure in her view; that is, there were major budget cuts to 
Main Roads Western Australia.  She indicated that she believes there needs to be greater investment in public 
transport facilities, and I understand that is her position.   

I also had a few problems with the way the budget papers were presented.  I naturally assumed that the Minister 
Assisting the Minister for Planning and Infrastructure would handle the school bus issue.  However, the Minister 
for Planning and Infrastructure answered those questions, even though the Minister Assisting the Minister for 
Planning and Infrastructure handled that issue through a very difficult time when many issues were raised by 
school bus operators.   
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I have some concerns with the infill sewerage program in my electorate.  I urge the Government to take on board 
the concerns of people in the communities that will be affected, not just those in my electorate, who would like 
to see the infill sewerage program go ahead.  I urge the Government to take on board my comments.  

MR BRADSHAW (Murray-Wellington) [1.33 pm]:  One issue of interest to me is the increase in state debt.  It 
sounds all well and good when the Government keeps saying that it is balancing the budget and that there is a 
slight surplus.  I appreciate that some assets offset state debt.  However, in the end, state debt contributes to 
taxpayers dollars being lost to interest.  It is better that state debt be kept as low as possible.  It concerns me that 
state debt will increase under the current Government and, according to Treasury predictions, will rise in the next 
few years.   

One problem in my electorate relates to the Pinjarra Murray District Hospital.  In 1999-2000, an allocation was 
set aside to review the services provided at that hospital.  In May 2001, I asked the Minister for Health what 
amount had been spent of the money that was set aside in 1999-2000.  His answer indicated that of the $250 000 
that was allocated to determine the services that needed to be provided at Pinjarra hospital, only $19 650 had 
been spent.  At the time the minister said that contract documentation was on hold until health service planning 
was finalised and appropriate facility requirements were determined for the Peel region.  The report of the Health 
Administrative Review Committee was released in June last year.  It specifically said that the Pinjarra hospital 
would fall within the country area of the review of health services.  The reply I received recently from the 
Minister for Health indicated that, as a result of the HARC recommendations, it would now fall within the south 
metropolitan health service area.  The HARC report did not say that.  The minister is misleading the House on 
that issue.  It is not a big deal; I do not care which area it falls within.  However, it is a year later and that review 
still has not taken place.  The Pinjarra hospital is gradually falling to pieces.  It needs renovations, upgrades and 
all sorts of things, and nothing is being done.  It is a disgrace that it has taken this long to review the services 
when the money was allocated many years ago.   

Two or three years ago the emergency services department at the Pinjarra hospital fell by the wayside because 
doctors in the area said that they were not prepared to provide an after-hours service.  At the time, I spoke to 
practitioners who operated out of Pinjarra hospital.  Unfortunately, I could not convince them that they should 
provide that service.  Over the years, good people such as Dr Peter Wallace, his wife Dr Pat Wallace and other 
doctors have provided that after-hours service.  New younger doctors, who do not even live in Pinjarra, are 
prepared to take money from the Pinjarra area but not provide that after-hours service.  We cannot blame the 
older doctors, who have provided that service, for not wanting to do so anymore.  They do not want to do it 
every night or every second night; it needs to be shared more equitably than that.  I came up with a plan and I 
wrote to the Minister for Health about it a few months ago.  I suggested that we commit the rights to the Pinjarra 
hospital to those doctors who are prepared to provide an after-hours service.  I am a bit disappointed.  Last week 
- I do not have the date of the letter, because I photocopied only the front page - I received a reply from the 
Minister for Health about my plan to get the emergency services department at Pinjarra hospital back into 
operation.  Interestingly, his letter states -  

One of the issues that has been discussed by this group is the viability of providing a more extensive 
Emergency Service at the hospital.   

I did not know that there was an emergency service at the hospital.  There might be one during the day, but there 
is no after-hours service, which is probably more important.  The letter goes on to say -  

At a meeting of this working group on the 19 April of this year, it was agreed that a modern Emergency 
Department is not viable at this time . . .  

The letter contradicts itself, because it says that the group discussed the viability of providing a more extensive 
emergency service at the hospital.  That working group was set up as a result of an unfortunate death in the 
Pinjarra area earlier this year; otherwise, nothing would have been done.  I am sure that group was put in place 
just to stop the bad publicity generated at the time by the shire president, who was very unhappy that the Pinjarra 
hospital did not have an after-hours service.  It is interesting that the shire president is a member of the working 
group.  I am very surprised that that person has agreed that a modern emergency services department at the 
Pinjarra hospital is not viable at this time.  The letter goes on to state - 

A number of factors have contributed to this decision, including the proximity of Pinjarra to the Peel 
Health Campus, the level of service currently available at the Campus, the need to completely rebuild 
the Emergency Department at the Murray Districts Hospital for it to function effectively and the high 
cost associated with this, and the lack of availability of general practitioners to maintain the hospital 
roster should an Emergency Department be developed. 
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I have already said that the only way to get the doctors is to apply pressure by letting them have admission rights 
only if they are prepared to provide an after-hours service.  That would probably fix the problem.  However, the 
Government does not wish to contribute to the modernisation of the emergency department at the hospital.  The 
emergency service at the hospital was terminated two to three years ago.  If the doctors had kept going, the 
service would still be at the hospital.  They would have had to go through the process of modernising and 
upgrading the emergency department at the hospital.  If it could have been done then, why cannot it be done 
now? 

The minister has said that people are only 15 minutes drive from the Peel Health Campus.  The trouble is, not 
everyone lives in Pinjarra.  People also live in Boddington, Dwellingup, North Dandalup, Waroona and Coolup.  
Those towns are up to one hour’s drive from the Peel Health Campus.  When people are being transported to 
hospital, every minute accounts.  People’s lives can be saved by a few minutes.  It is important to get the 
emergency department back at the Pinjarra Murray District Hospital.  The Government should give the matter 
more consideration.  It is very important to the people of the Shire of Murray and surrounding districts, who have 
relied for many years on the service.  It is very bad to wait so long for a review when the money was allocated in 
1999-2000.  The review of the hospital has still not been undertaken. 

I am also concerned about the community centre at Waroona.  I believe some good news is coming.  The centre 
was established two to three years ago by some ladies in Waroona who saw that a coordinating service was 
needed for people in need of psychiatric or psychological services and other counselling.  Such services are 
normally provided by the Department of Health and the Department for Community Development.  The 
coordinating service has operated very well for at least three years.  However, funding is on an ad hoc basis; 
there is no recurrent funding. I do not have the figures with me, but I have written to the Minister for Community 
Development several times requesting funding for the community centre. 

Before the federal election last year, the seat of Canning was regarded as marginal.  The federal member at the 
time was Jane Gerick.  Out of the blue, the Minister for Community Development and Jane Gerick popped up 
and said the Waroona community centre would get six-months funding and, during that time, the centre would 
be reviewed for ongoing funding.  That was extremely coincidental. 

Mr Johnson:  Pork-barrelling. 

Mr BRADSHAW:  It would not be pork-barrelling!  They also said that the Minister for Planning and 
Infrastructure would attend to give details of a new railway station. 

Ms MacTiernan:  I will be there to open it. 

Mr BRADSHAW:  We will welcome the minister with open arms.  I have been battling for many years - 

Ms MacTiernan:  It takes a Labor Government. 

Mr BRADSHAW:  We have not seen the station yet.  I will wait until it is up and running.  I had some success in 
getting the Harvey station upgraded. 

Mr Johnson:  It is like the hospitals that the Labor Party said it would build.  It kept putting up signs on supposed 
development sites before elections and taking them down after the elections.  They never built one!  If the 
member gets a train station in his area, he will be doing very well. 

Mr BRADSHAW:  In 1987, the new Australind train was put on the track between Perth and Bunbury.  People 
getting on the train at either end had no problem as they could walk straight onto the train.  People getting on the 
train in between had to walk upstairs to get on the train.  That is bad if a person is in a wheelchair, is using 
crutches or is disabled.  People needed assistance to lift wheelchairs.  I have since campaigned to have the 
problem rectified.  I believe that the Harvey and Serpentine stations have been fixed. 

Ms MacTiernan:  What does the member think of the upgrade of the Australind, which was done by the Labor 
Government? 

Mr BRADSHAW:  To be honest, I have not seen it.  I last travelled on the train in January and I thought it was 
not too bad.   

Ms MacTiernan:  Did you look at the motor? 

Mr BRADSHAW:  No, I did not. 

I was told the other day that there would be some good news for the Waroona community centre.  At the end of 
the six-months review, we had to push to get an answer from the Minister for Community Development about 
re-funding.  She said there would be no re-funding and that we could drop dead.  It was the penalty for not re-
electing Jane Gerick.  Everything was okay when the election was on but, because she was not re-elected, bingo!  
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We were told to get lost.  I will not speak further about the Waroona community centre, although there is some 
good news coming.  However, I have been asked not to say anything at present.  I would like to take the minister 
to task on it but I will not at present because I cannot say much more. 

Ms MacTiernan:  The member has a secret issue? 

Mr BRADSHAW:  No, there is no secret issue, but good news is coming for the community centre.  I have been 
asked not to say anything until it is announced officially.  There is more to the matter than I can say at present. 

Question put and passed. 

Bill read a third time and transmitted to the Council.   
 


